HEREFORD CITY COUNCIL

MINUTES OF MEETING OF THE COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

The Hereford City Council Committee Room, Town Hall, Hereford

TUESDAY 06 MARCH 2018 at 6 pm 
PRESENT:  The Right Worshipful the Mayor, Cllr Sharon Michael and Cllrs Boulter, Edwards, Griffiths, Hey, Kenyon, Lloyd-Hayes, Rone and Stevens.
IN ATTENDANCE:  Steve Kerry – Town Clerk; Tracy Morriss – Deputy Town Clerk; Lesley Robinson – Administrative, Finance & Information Officer.
CD2017/2018.111
Apologies for Absence
Apologies for absence were received from Cllr Bushkes, the Mayor had informed Committee her arrival would be slightly delayed.
CD2017/2018.112
Appointment of Substitutes
None
CD2017/2018.113
Declarations of Interest
None
CD2017/2018.114
Minutes of Previous Meetings

It was proposed by Cllr Edwards, seconded by Cllr Stevens and unanimously

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Meeting of the Community Development Committee held on the 23rd January 2018 be accepted as a true record and duly signed by the Chairman.

Minutes of the meeting of 19th February 2018 (Grants) would follow.
The Mayor entered the room at 6.06 pm.
CD2017/2018.115
Hereford Sculpture Trail


The Chairman welcomed Garth Lawson who gave a brief presentation of his ideas in support of the development of a sculpture trail walk around Hereford city.
The presentation covered the following:

· Mr Lawson’s background – A Herefordian ‘local lad’, attended Cathedral School from 1965-1971.

· For past ten years, had written monthly articles on Herefordshire walks for Hereford Times – Submitted 124 articles and not missed a month to date!  
· How sculpture trail project started – GL approached by Cllr Stevens to develop ideas and produce leaflet for Hereford sculpture trail walk.
· Ideas for the walk – Devised a 3¾ mile route, an easy walk, covering flat ground and wheelchair friendly.

· Potential to embrace a cycle trail, could extend route to 7-10 miles.
· Walk route accessibility – as inclusive as possible to enable many people to see the sculptures.
· Proposed route and sculptures included – e.g. Cathedral Close (Elgar), Gwynne Street (Nell Gwynne plaque), Castle Street, Quay Street (St Ethelbert’s Well), Castle Green (Nelson’s Column), Mill Street, Wye Way (old St James’ hospital site), Harold Street (Herefordshire Regiment and Barracks), Outworks Road, Greenway Bridge (Edwardian on bikes, Josie Pearson, Violette Szabo, Elgar), Victoria Street (City walls – cannonball), Bewell Street (King Arthur statue), Eign Gate, All Saints Church (Sails sculpture and vaulted ceiling), inscribed paviers to Widemarsh Street (Coningsby Hospital old museum), High Town (Old Hereford Bull), ending with return to Town Hall. 
Members’ questions and comments were covered as follows:
· Suggest route also includes Town Hall building at end of tour, i.e. to view bust sculptures on upper level staircase.
· Well done for putting together fantastic walking trail proposal – Suggest adding a further element, i.e. John Venn – Story of this local vicar and his sister (both buried in Coningsby Street graveyard) and what they did to help the poor in Hereford City.
· Coningsby Hospital Museum – Deputy Town Clerk pointed out that opening times now very limited due to lack of volunteers.

· Members supportive of this very positive project.
· Ward Councillor for trail area asked that a second shorter trail be considered – To appeal to those families who want to do a shorter walk.
· Happy that proposal mentions Tourism Group for dissemination of sculpture trail leaflets.

· Please ensure City Council logo is included on all printed leaflets and work with Tourism Group.
· Suggest using sponsorship and advertising to pay for leaflets, e.g. B&B’s, pubs, bars, cafés etc, may be willing to get involved – good advertising for them – Deputy Town Clerk’s response: Trail project is City Council initiative, identified several years ago in Community Led Plan – It’s not an initiative for pubs and clubs etc. to advertise.

· As parish council, we cannot trade but with committee’s agreement, could take project further, i.e. to include trail for city walls, plus a cycling route.
· Suggest City Council (CC) could team up with Liz Hill of Butter Market TiC, who may be free to work with advertisers – CC could support by providing some money for TiC to take up project on our behalf.
· Keep the project simple for first one – Lots of work goes into it – CC could initially put some funding in and see how project goes.
Cllr Kenyon proposed, (in line with the Deputy Town Clerk’s report, under Members’ Considerations, item 3), that City Council release the sum of £1,500.00 in support of production of the sculpture trail leaflets.  Cllr Stevens stated he was happy to second this and that any further budget issues could be referred to the next Finance and Policy Committee meeting.

Cllr Edwards then proposed an addition to Members’ Considerations, i.e. to add item 5, stating that City Council writes to Liz Hill, at the Butter Market TiC, to formally let them know about this project at the onset and share relevant information on it.

The Deputy Town Clerk responded that she had recently spoken to Liz Hill and had mentioned the project, including the proposal for leaflets and added that Liz Hill would be attending the next full Council meeting on 13th March.
Cllr Hey seconded the proposals by Cllr Kenyon, in respect of item 3, and Cllr Edwards, in respect of the addition of item 5 to Members’ Considerations.
This was put to the vote and it was unanimously
RESOLVED:

1. To progress the delivery of a Sculpture Trail leaflet as one of the objectives identified in the Hereford City Community Led Plan and to tie in with the aims for developing tourism in the City of Hereford.

2. To progress the objective as laid out in the Deputy Town Clerk’s report and presented to Members of the Committee.

3. To identify a budget of up to £1,500 from the Parish Plan Budget to produce a Sculpture Trail leaflet. 
4. Once drafted the leaflet will be considered for approval by Members of the Community Development Committee before it goes to print.
5. As an addition, the City Council formally writes to Liz Hill, at the Butter Market TiC, to let them know about this project at the onset and share all relevant information on it.

CD2017/2018.116
Hereford Cycle Track Update

Members received a printed prospectus and brief oral update from Councillor Jim Kenyon on the Cycle Track project.
Cllr Kenyon’s update covered the following:

· His aims - Approaching 50 local businesses to sell advertising upfront.

· Looking to achieve £25,000 from local people and businesses for the project.

· An area, as shown on the map, will be used to run cycle training for children and young people.
· He had met with Jessie Norman who is taking proposal back to his team.
· Seeking match-funding from Hereford Sports Board – British Sport have indicated they will match-fund.
· Cycling sport image had recently suffered – i.e. drug and doping allegations – Despite this, cycling growing in popularity for health and fitness.

· Looking to get more people to participate, including provision of adapted bikes for people with disabilities.

· HALO will run it, clubs would pay to use it – HALO invisage a profit being made which would then be invested into other sports.

Members’ questions and comments were covered as follows:

· Member confirmed Northern Racing and Golfing aspects were now covered and in writing.
· £40,000 spent so far on track design and getting it through feasibility and planning stages.

· Schools are getting on board – The Cathedral School have confirmed they would be happy to pay for advertising.
· Wheeled Sports 4 Hereford (WS4H) has great connections with HALO and will also benefit.
· Members want to see WS4H included on any written contract – City Council must have, in writing, that WS4H will be involved and benefiting – Cllr Kenyon to discuss with WS4H.

· Deputy Town Clerk attended a meeting with HALO and the Skatepark – HALO more than happy to enter into agreement with Skatepark and share benefits.

· Completion form needs to come back to City Council ASAP – This would answer some questions raised at this meeting.
· 19 businesses had been approached so far, with favourable responses – Some may want to sponsor the track, others may offer to pay for advertising.
· Match funding is needed first – currently a ‘chicken and egg’ situation.

· Need to check with Planners regarding planning permission for advertising.

CD2017/2018.117
Sprytar Smartphone App – Promotion of Parks and Visitor Attractions 


Members received the previously circulated information in consideration of whether City Council wishes to investigate this further.
The Deputy Town Clerk reported that she had recently met with Geoff Tarring of Herefordshire Council, who had already been approached and were considering investing in this parks and visitor attractions App for pilot at three park sites in the city, including Aylestone Park and the Quarry, which Spencer Grogan would be leading on.
At this point, the item was just for members’ information, however, City Council may want to consider investing in this App for the future in relation to how people use local parks.
Members’ comments were as follows:

· The world is awash with Apps – They can be costly.

· Scheme is expensive at £7,250 per site plus annual charge – Would prefer to give every school £250 towards school outings.
· App has positives and negatives – May help to maintain parks but on negative side, has observed lots of people in park areas busy listening to these ‘augmented reality’ Apps – whilst missing out on real experience of their surroundings, etc.
· City Council has other projects it would prefer to spend that amount of money on.

Following discussion, members felt that the scheme was too expensive at around £7,500 and decided that City Council would not investigate this any further.
CD2017/2018.118
Community Led Plan – Objectives Update 2018


The Deputy Town Clerk gave members a brief overview of the previously circulated CLP document for consideration prior to its referral to next week’s full Council meeting to be officially adopted. 

She explained that this had expanded from seven to sixteen wards and the process simplified by creating one city-wide plan.  The plan included a brief introduction and overview of the Roadshow and City, with objectives laid out in three formats, including working with other organisations or service providers by engaging in discussion processes to develop new ways of 
addressing any issues raised.
Members were asked for their feedback, including any errors they may have noticed, which was as follows:
· Missing objective:  Westfaling Street under-five’s project.

· Page numbers: Members asked that page numbers be inserted as this would be a helpful addition to document.

· Queries:  Herefordshire Council information – Stated figure should be 16,000, of which nearly 8,000 is for Hereford City.  Deputy Town Clerk to check figures.
· Why include items in document from 5-6 years ago? – This was to highlight what’s been achieved so far. (A lot of completed work already removed from document).

· Comments: City Council not as visible as could be – Town Clerk stressed importance of how City Council presents itself – Must quantify what was achieved as crucial to City Council’s accountability and credibility.
· Street cleaning suggested but is not within City Council’s powers – Other organisations hold responsibility for that, however City Council has managed to break through with others on partnership working.
· Speed cameras gained lot of attention - Cameras tested over 9 different time zones, some speeds recorded in excess of 90 mph!

· Updates: Tourist Information Centre objective has now been achieved by City Council.

· Coach Tour operators granted free weekend parking at Herefordshire Council’s Plough Lane site - Member sought approval from Alistair Neill, Chief Executive.
· Ward Cllr can provide an update on Newton Farm country park – Potential for updates from members on other areas throughout city.  

· Youth Council had been very active and added to City Council’s achievements.

· Quarry Park play area objective – Showing as ongoing but, is now completed.  Old Eign Hill play area is also completed.
· Gorsty Lane trim trail – Show this objective as ongoing.
· City Link Road construction – No longer in early stages, can show as completed. 
The Town Clerk mentioned that if members had any other positive achievements to offer, they could be added to the document to ‘beef it up’.

Members were also reminded by the Deputy Town Clerk that the information contained in the document had been raised via public consultation.  Cllr Edwards queried at what stage in the consultation process does City Council have input to introduce ideas which had come along since that period?  He also expressed the view that ward Councillors need to introduce some of the newer opportunities.  The Deputy Town Clerk responded that, within the document, under ‘Timescales’, years had been identified, e.g Central Tupsley community group had undertook a consultation until the end of Summer and those results had been included in the document.  She added that it is a living document and would be updated every year, following consultations carried out via the Roadshow.
The Chairman commented that the ‘progress’ page needed to be updated and Cllr Lloyd-Hayes felt that the document should go to Hereford Area Plan as the achievements so far had not been acknowledged by HAP.  Cllr Rone added that the proposed bypass should also be taken into account.
The Town Clerk commented that at a local level, City Council’s efforts had achieved a lot and there was no harm in informing HAP on that.  Cllr Edwards pointed out that community engagement was not so good, adding that whilst he was guilty on that aspect, it was very difficult to get members of the public to participate in public consultations.  The Town Clerk responded that this was one of the reasons why ward reports were created, and he added that all this information would feed into the Community Led Plan.
Following discussion, members noted the CLP overview and updates and the Town Clerk commended Cllr Hey for her community led walk.

CD2017/2018.119
Ward Reports

Members received previously circulated written ward reports from ward Councillors.
The Chairman voiced her disappointment that not all ward reports had been received and stressed the importance of submitting them as soon as possible to enable the reports to be uploaded on the City Council’s website.
Members noted the reports.
CD2017/2018.120
Reach Out Project

Members received a brief oral report and update from the Deputy Town Clerk, as follows:
· A sample constitution would be discussed and considered for approval at the full Council meeting on 13th March.

· Group are moving forward with some great projects – Supporting community groups and becoming a one-stop-shop for all.
· Hoping to do radio launch in September.
· Saxon Hall area completely outgrown due to limited capacity for stands – Event can now be held in High Town – Members welcome to book out a gazebo should they wish to talk to people there.
· Project going from strength to strength – Money raised from donations in first year will go into a bank account to be used for community groups – Will pay for itself after initial two years.
In response to a question, the Deputy Town Clerk explained:

· The role of Community Connector is a new post about linking with people with disabilities and helping connect them with support and access to services.

There were no further questions and members noted the report.
CD2017/2018.121
Community Group Achievement Awards


Members received a brief oral report and update from the Deputy Town Clerk, who reported that the forthcoming awards event had been advertised on Sunshine Radio and she would ask Connor Powell (Administrative Officer) to give this another push via our City Council social media sites.
Members were reminded to talk to their various community groups to get nominations in and the Deputy Town Clerk mentioned that although she had nominated the Youth Council, without success, City Council is hoping for another successful event for this year.
Members’ comments and questions were covered as follows:

· Some members actively involved in voluntary work with community groups, although not looking for a pat on the back.

· Awaiting Herefordshire Council’s response on Silent Soldier/Poppies commemoration.

· Would City Council consider moving annual awards event to another date on calendar? – Deputy Clerk responded that the reason the annual awards event was moved to take place at Annual Parish Meetings was due to lack of attendance at APM’s – This has since helped attract attendances of up to 146 people.
· City Council’s best practice used to suggest to other parish councils that they also include such events as part of their APM’s.
The Town Clerk suggested that the City Council could start our awards’ nominations process earlier in future to get a head start on Herefordshire Council’s awards and there could also be merit in City Council proposing that Herefordshire Council hold their awards at a different time in the year.  

In response to a question from Cllr Kenyon, the Town Clerk responded that Community Groups or groups in the community were one and the same, and, in order to qualify for the awards money, groups must be constituted.
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes proposed that Committee endorse the Clerk’s idea for City Council to formally ask Herefordshire Council to change their awards event in the calendar so that the two events do not clash.  Cllr Edwards suggested that it would be a good time for City Council to request this for next year, after this year’s awards had taken place.

It was proposed by Cllr Lloyd-Hayes, seconded by Cllr Kenyon and unanimously 

RESOLVED:
That the Town Clerk writes to Herefordshire Council to formally request that they change the date of their Achievement Awards in the events calendar, starting from next year’s event in 2019.
CD2017/2018.122 Community Networking and Training Seminars


The Deputy Town Clerk gave members a brief oral report and update, as follows:
· Annual programme covers four events, i.e. Community Group Awards, Volunteers, Inspiring Communities and Councillors’ Training.
· February’s training session not delivered due to Trainer’s illness – Other tutors were too expensive.
· To look at possible streams of funding around that already approved and raising new funds to enable HVOSS to deliver training themselves in future years.
· City Council to also look at delivering future training – Deputy Town Clerk to bring a proposal forward once at that point.
· City Council to carry the Reach brand with our training events – Will discuss at next Reach Out meeting.  Inspiring Communities awards will develop later.
In reply to a member’s question, the Deputy Town Clerk confirmed that the Tutor’s fees were just over £2,000 and groups were charged around £15.00 per head, which included lunch and accommodation.
Members noted the update.
CD2017/2018.123
Grants’ Forms Update

Members received an oral report from the Deputy Town Clerk on updates to Grants’ forms, in line with General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR). 

· Copies of revised forms were provided to make members aware of updates and consider if they wanted to make any additions.  
· Forms comply with parish council guidelines – Ensures transparency and provides full awareness of any issues which may be present.
· Additional items added on the grant application form – Deputy Town Clerk read out the declaration at end of form in respect of data protection – Same also applies to the grant completion form.
· City Council has to hold group’s details so must follow legal data protection requirements.
· Highlighted process on using grants for purposes applied for (as on previous forms), but with ‘tick boxes’ added to ensure groups indicate they have followed this process.
Cllr Rone queried the wording, on page 8, which reference to …’Does your project/activity involve the supervision of children under 8?’. The Deputy Town Clerk replied that this was a typo which would be corrected to state ‘…the supervision of young people under the age of 18.’
Cllr Lloyd-Hayes asked if the amended forms could be circulated to members prior to the next full Council meeting. 

There were no further questions and members noted the updates.
CD2017/2018.124
Allotments

Members received an oral report and update from the Town Clerk, who explained that active discussions had been re-opened with HALGS in respect of progressing the long lease. Two representatives from HALGS were present, Mel Watkins (Chairman) and John Rosser (Treasurer).
The Town Clerk had received further correspondence from a tenant regarding their original complaint, which was fairly lengthy and complicated, and as this had already been partially resolved by a decision of the Community Development Committee, there was no merit in City Council spending a lot of time looking further into this. However, the issues raised by the tenant would be looked at in the review of constitutional arrangements within HALGS.

Finance and Policy Committee had recently discussed the boundary identification issues and City Council was now clear that the retaining wall at Holmer Road allotment was the property of Herefordshire Council, on two grounds:
1. The drawings show this.

2. Herefordshire Council had previously done any repairs required and had never pushed the issue onto City Council.

HALGS status was queried, is the body a charity CIC? – Mel Watkins responded that they are looking at becoming a CIC but, this is yet to be determined.

Members suggested that HALGS also seek some funding elsewhere rather than relying on the Council.  This is in fact one of the main motivations for going for a long lease, to 
enable external funding for capital works and improvements. This may also extent running costs which would be very helpful to City Council in respect of budget savings – HALGS members agreed to look at this.

Mel Watkins confirmed that HALGS agreed with the information as reported by the Town Clerk and that, at a recent meeting, all their members had voted in favour of progressing with a long lease, which would be put before their AGM for formal agreement, in March 2019 (date to be advised).  Dave Tristan of HVOSS would be leading on this to keep on top of it.
Cllr Edwards extended thanks to HALGS with regard to the long lease situation now looking positive and a date towards the end of this year to work to.
At the end of discussion, the HALGS representatives left the meeting.
Members noted the update.

CD2017/2018.125
ITEMS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS

· Skate Park Update
 – Approached by Bloor Homes.  Cllr Stevens was awaiting feedback to report back at next the Community Development meeting.
 – At today’s Herefordshire College of Arts meeting, attendees viewed art students’ mini versions of their creative ideas for the Skate Park, in line with the Weeping Window and Women Munitions’ worker themes.
– Cllr Kenyon suggested that the Skate Park approach the Round Table and Rotary Club charities who could potentially provide funding of up to £1,000.

CD2017/2018.126
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 

TUESDAY 1 May 2018 – Routine Meeting – 6 pm

THURSDAY 12 April 2018 – Grants Meeting – 10 am

There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting 7.55pm.
Signed ……………………………………………………

Dated …………………………………………………….
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